
CITY OF THOMASVILLE COUNCIL MEETING BRIEFING AGENDA 
Monday, December 11, 2023 – 4:00 P.M. 
20 Stadium Drive, Thomasville, NC 27360 

Mayor Raleigh York, Jr. ~ Mayor Pro Tem D. Hunter Thrift 

1. Call to Order 

2. Additions and Deletions to the Agenda 

3. Public Forum on December 18, 2023 – Please sign up in person to speak for two 
minutes on any topic. The two-minute time limit will be enforced. 

4. Recognitions and Presentations on December 11, 2023  

Presentation by Clay Phillips of Alley, Williams, Carmen & King re: Contract for Sewer 
Line Construction for Project Nucor 

 
5. Public Hearings on December 18, 2023  

 
A. Request for Rezoning (Z-23-09) 

Applicant/Owner: R.E.W. Homes, LLC 
Location:  Kendall Mill Road    
Parcel Number: 1633800000035  
Existing Zoning: R-8 CZ Medium Density Residential Conditional Zoning   
Requested Zoning: R-6 High Density Residential    
 

The Planning Board held a public hearing on November 28, 2023 and voted 6 - 0 to 
approve this request because:  
o The conditions previously imposed are no longer required under the formal 

conditional use; 
o The rezoning does not conflict with the 2035 Land Development Plan; 
o The rezoning will not adversely affect adjacent property values; and 
o They found that the rezoning is reasonable and in the public interest due to its 

consistency with the comprehensive plan and, as a result, its furtherance of the 
goals and objectives of the comprehensive plan. 

B. Request for Rezoning (Z-23-10) 

Applicant/Owner: Joseph Dean   
Location:  420 Lexington Avenue     
Parcel Number: 16098000B0016   
Existing Zoning: C-2 Highway Commercial    
Requested Zoning: R-8 Medium Density Residential    
 

The Planning Board held a public hearing on November 28, 2023 and voted 6 - 0 to 
approve this request because:  
o Rezoning the property is the appropriate course of action given the fact it is 

currently a residence; 
o Rezoning the property protects the current essential characteristics of the area; 
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o Rezoning the property does not conflict with the adjoining properties; 
o They found that the rezoning is reasonable and in the public interest due to its 

consistency with the comprehensive plan and, as a result, its furtherance of the 
goals and objectives of the comprehensive plan. 
 

C. Request for Rezoning  (Z-23-11) 

Applicant/Owner: Rafaelle DiPuorto   
Location:  Taylor/Montlieu Avenue     
Parcel Number: 16119000B0009   
Existing Zoning: M-1 CZ Light Industrial Conditional Zoning    
Requested Zoning: R-6 High Density Residential    
 

The Planning Board held a public hearing on November 28, 2023 and voted 6 - 0 
to approve this request because:  
o Rezoning the property is the appropriate course of action given the fact it is 

currently a residence; 
o Rezoning the property protects the current essential characteristics of the area; 
o Rezoning the property does not conflict with the adjoining properties; 
o They found that the rezoning is reasonable and in the public interest due to its 

consistency with the comprehensive plan and, as a result, its furtherance of the 
goals and objectives of the comprehensive plan. 

6. Consent Agenda on December 18, 2023 

A. Consideration of Approval of Minutes – Briefing Meeting on 11/13/23 
B. Consideration of Approval of Minutes – Council Meeting on 11/20/23 
C. Consideration of Approval of Minutes – Special Called Meeting on 11/27/23 

7. Regular Agenda on December 18, 2023 

A. Consideration of Budget Amendment 2024-P6-01 
B. Consideration of Revised Grant Project Ordinance – Nucor – Golden Leaf Grant 
C. Consideration and Approval of Thomasville Pay & Classification Study Update 
D. Consideration of Contract for Sewer Line Construction for Project Nucor and 

County Regional Sewer System 
E. Consideration of Approval of Contract for Re-Paving Certain Streets 
F. Consideration of AT&T Water Tower Rental Contract 

 
8. Committee Reports and Appointments, Mayor’s Report and Appointments, City 

Manager’s Report, City Attorney’s Report on December 18, 2023 
9. Closed Session on December 11, 2023 – Attorney/Client & Personnel 

10. Closed Session on December 18, 2023 – Personnel 

11. Additional Items 

12. Adjournment  







































































































































 
 

MINUTES FOR THE THOMASVILLE CITY COUNCIL BRIEFING MEETING ON 
MONDAY, NOVEMBER 13, 2023 AT 4:00 PM AT 20 STADIUM DRIVE, 
THOMASVILLE, NC. 

 
Elected officials in attendance: Mayor Raleigh York, Jr.; Mayor Pro Tempore Doug Hunt, 
and Council Members Wendy Sellars, Lisa Shell, Hunter Thrift, and Payton Williams. 
Council Members Ronald Bratton and Jeannette Shepherd had excused absences. 
 
1. Call to Order - Mayor York called the Briefing meeting of the Thomasville City Council 

to order.  
 

2. Additions and Deletions to the Agenda  
 

Parks and Rec Director Cory Tobin asked Council if they would be interested in 
recognizing the Youth Rec League Football Champions. The 10U league won their 
conference, and the 12U league were runners-up. Mayor York and the City Council 
did want to add that recognition to the agenda. 
 
Mayor Pro Tem Hunt moved to approve the agenda as amended. Council Member 
Shell seconded. Motion unanimously approved 5 – 0.  
 

3. Recognitions and Presentations on November 20, 2023 

A. Recognition of Youth Rec League Football Champions 
B. National Hospice and Palliative Care Month 
C. Presentation of Annual Audit – Jill Vang with Martin Starnes 

 
4. Public Forum on November 20, 2023 – Please sign up in person at the podium to 

speak for two minutes on any topic. The two-minute time limit will be enforced. 
 

The following items were put on the Consent Agenda by the Council members for 
consideration on November 20, 2023: 

5. Consent Agenda on November 20, 2023   

A. Consideration of Approval of Minutes – Briefing Meeting on 10/09/23 
B. Consideration of Approval of Minutes – Council Meeting on 10/16/23 

C. Consideration of Water Shortage Response Plan  
D. Consideration of Updated Thomasville Employee Safety Manual 
E. Consideration of Certified Lease Resolution for Municipal Lease Purchase 

Agreement Contract 25-428 

F. Consideration of Budget Amendment 2024-P5-01 

G. Consideration of Capital Project Ordinance – Rains Road Pump Station Project 
H. Consideration of Grant Project Ordinance – Sewer Asset Inventory and 

Assessment Grant Project 
 
The following items were put on the Regular Agenda by the Council members for 
consideration on November 20, 2023: 



 
 

6. Regular Agenda on November 20, 2023 

A. Consideration of Thomasville Pay and Classification Study  

B. Consideration of Capital Project Ordinance – ARPA State Grant Waterline 
Replacement Project 

C. Consideration of Contract with Aqua Tech for Aquatic Center Services  

7. Closed Session on November 13, 2023 – Attorney/Client Matters 

Council Member Thrift moved to go into closed session for attorney/client matters. 
Council Member Sellers seconded. Motion unanimously approved 5 – 0. 

Council returned to open session. No action was taken in closed session. 

8. Committee Reports and Appointments, Mayor’s Report and Appointments, City 
Manager’s Report, City Attorney’s Report on November 20, 2023 

9. Additional Items – N/A 

10. Adjournment – Council Member Sellars moved to adjourn. Council Member Shell 
seconded. Motion unanimously approved 5 – 0. 
 

____________________________ 
 Raleigh York, Jr., Mayor 
 

____________________________ 
Wendy S. Martin, City Clerk  
 



1 
 

MINUTES OF THE THOMASVILLE CITY COUNCIL MEETING ON MONDAY, 
NOVEMBER 20, 2023 AT 6:00 PM AT 20 STADIUM DRIVE, THOMASVILLE, NC. 
 
Elected officials in attendance: Mayor Raleigh York, Jr.; Mayor Pro Tempore Doug Hunt, 
and Council Members Wendy Sellars, Lisa Shell, Hunter Thrift and Payton Williams. 
Council Members Ron Bratton and Jeannette Shepherd had excused absences. 
 
1. Call to Order – Mayor York called the meeting of the Thomasville City Council to order 

and welcomed everyone in person and online.  
 
2. Additions and Deletions to the Agenda – At Mayor York’s request, City Manager 

Michael Brandt asked that Council add a closed session for Personnel as item 5. 
 
Council Member Thrift moved to approve the agenda as amended. Mayor Pro Tem 
Hunt seconded. Motion unanimously approved 5 – 0. 

3. Recognitions and Presentations  

A. Proclamation: National Hospice and Palliative Care Month  
 
Mayor Pro Tem Hunt presented this to Kimberly Gleiser, Community Engagement 
Manager, Hospice of Davidson County.  
 
Ms. Gleiser thanked Mayor York and Council for recognizing National Hospice and 
Palliative Care Month. It will help with discussing the benefits of Hospice care at 
end of life. She said this year’s theme is “Courageous Conversations,” which will 
encourage patients, providers and community members to engage in advanced 
care planning.  

 
B. Proclamation: Small Business Saturday – November 25th  

 
Mayor York presented this to Keith Tobin, President of the Thomasville Chamber 
of Commerce.  
 
Mr. Tobin thanked Mayor York and Council for supporting small, local businesses, 
which are the “backbone of our communities around the country.” He said about 
65% of our economy comes from our small businesses. He encouraged everyone 
to shop local on November 25th and all year long. He said, “They need your 
support.” 

 
C. F/Y 2023 Annual Audit Presentation: Jill Vang, Manager, Martin Starnes & 

Associates 
 
Ms. Vang advised that Thomasville’s audit report was submitted to the LGC and 
has been approved. She said,  
 

“This year, we issued an unmodified opinion, which is the best in the 
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clean opinion. It means that your financial statements are fully 
presented in all material respects, in conformity with GAP.  
 
This year with single audit reporting we tested two major programs: 
the ARPA Coronavirus State and Local Fiscal Recovery Funds 
Program and the Powell Bill Program.  
 
This year, the City also implemented GASBY-96. That is the 
subscriptions-based information technology arrangements.” 

 
A copy of the full slideshow presentation is available upon request from the City 
Clerk. 
 

4. Public Forum  

A. Scott Styers thanked Council Member Wendy Sellars for her years of dedicated 
service on the City Council and beyond. He said,  

 
“I had the privilege of serving several terms with Wendy on this 
Council, and it was such a joy to have her not only as a fellow Council 
member who offers so much to this group, but also the friendship that 
we’ve developed over time.  
 
Prior to her service on Council, I had the pleasure of interviewing her 
for the School Board, which we chose her (back in the day when we 
had appointed school boards.) Wendy, I told you once that you had 
the very best School Board interview that we ever conducted – and we 
did quite a few over my 14 years - and I stand by that today. You still 
had the best interview that we’ve ever done.  
 
The second thing that I want to point out about you is, you told me one 
time that being on committees was a hobby. Boy, you take it to the nth 
degree! I’ve never known anybody could be so active in our community 
as Wendy Sellars. You’re the only person I’ve ever known who sits on 
more boards, committees and commissions than Jane Murphy. We 
thank you for that.  
 
Seriously, Wendy, I really want to thank you for your time on this 
Council. I enjoyed the time we spent together, and I look forward to 
your time on the School Board, because you’re going back to our first 
elected School Board, and we appreciate you and the other members 
of the Board who are in the house tonight.”  

 
He also thanked the citizens for voting “public servants, not politicians” to represent 
them on the City Council. 
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B. & C. Pastor Calvin Sellars and Pastor Ellis McLendon each spoke regarding the 
need for a homeless shelter with programs to help people get back on their 
feet. 

 
5. Closed Session – Personnel Matters 

 
Council Member Thrift moved to go into closed session. Mayor Pro Tem Hunt 
seconded. Motion unanimously approved 5 – 0. No action was taken in closed 
session. 
 
Council Member Thrift moved to amend the agenda by adding item 7. D. Leave of 
Absence – Jeannette Shepherd.  Mayor Pro Tem Hunt seconded. Motion unanimously 
approved 5 – 0. 
 

6. Consent Agenda – City Manager Brandt spoke briefly about each of these items: 
 
A. Consideration of Approval of Minutes – Briefing Meeting on 10/09/23 

B. Consideration of Approval of Minutes – Council Meeting on 10/16/23 

C. Consideration of Water Shortage Response Plan  
 
State regulations require that the City review and adopt a Water Shortage 
Response Plan to ensure that we have the necessary potable water for our 
community. This plan, as adopted, is to give the City guidelines to deal with water 
shortage issues related to drought or reservoir contamination.  
 
City Manager Brandt added, “To be clear, we are not under any of the stated 
conditions to institute a water shortage plan. This is strictly an administrative action 
that we are taking to readopt the plan, if it were ever needed in the future.” 
 

D. Consideration of Updated Thomasville Employee Safety Manual 
 
Consideration to amend the Employee Safety Manual regarding safety boots. 
This amendment to the Safety Manual provides for more employees to be 
included in the Safety program, specifically the Sanitation crew, for foot protection 
and also includes an increase in reimbursement for safety boots from $100 to 
$150, due to rising costs. 
 

E. Consideration of Certified Lease Resolution for Municipal Lease Purchase 
Agreement Contract 25-428 

 
The Resolution authorizes city staff and elected officials to execute the agreement 
with Motorola Solutions for the lease-purchase of new radio equipment, software, 
and services. The new radios are needed for interoperability between the County 



4 
 

Fire Department, Sheriff’s Department and N.C. State Highway Patrol and other 
law enforcement and safety agencies. 
 
The agreement includes a total 59-month combined principal and interest cost 
outlay of $1,729,084 to the City at a 5.6% annual interest rate. Payments of 
$345,817 are to be made annually, beginning in December 2024, and annual lease 
costs must be built into the City’s annual operating budget through FY 2029. 
 

F. Consideration of Budget Amendment 2024-P5-01 
 
The amendment appropriates the 2% State Revolving Fund loan closing fee of 
$20,000, which represents the City’s contribution to the Rains Road Pump Station 
Upgrade capital project. The contribution is appropriated from retained earnings in 
the W/S Fund. 
 
The amendment also appropriates funding for compliance with GASB 87 
requirements to report the full budgeted cost of capital equipment leases in the first 
year of the agreement. $1,474,917 is appropriated in the Radio Service 
Department in the General Fund for the radio replacement lease financing 
agreement. (Item E above) 
 
$4,000 of General Fund contingency is appropriated for the acquisition of a 
DocHub electronic signatory application for all City departments. The General 
Fund contingency balance is now $289,158. 
 
Surplus ARPA funding will be transferred to supplant the Police Department’s 
salary account (pay date of 9/8/2023). This moves the funds so they can be used 
elsewhere. 
 

G. Consideration of Capital Project Ordinance – Rains Road Pump Station Upgrade 
Project 
 
The city received $4,000,000 of American Rescue Plan Act (ARPA) State Fiscal 
Recovery Fund (SFRF) grant funding, coupled with a $1,000,000 Clean Water 
State Revolving Fund (SRF) Loan from the North Carolina Department of 
Environmental Quality (NCDEQ) for the construction of Rains Road pump station 
upgrades and installation of approximately 4,800 linear feet of 16-inch force main. 
 
The total project cost is $5,020,000.  
 
Of the $1,000,000 state revolving fund loan, up to $500,000 is principal 
forgiveness, with the remainder repayable at .68% interest. 
 
The ordinance appropriates funding and establishes a project budget. 
 

H. Consideration of Grant Project Ordinance – Sewer Asset Inventory and 
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Assessment Grant Project 
 
The City received a $400,000 grant award from the North Carolina Department of 
Environmental Quality (NCDEQ) to conduct research and testing to determine the 
age, quality, connection, and capacity of all sewer lines currently existing by using 
both new and existing CCTV footage and flow testing to determine the need for 
point repairs or a larger sewer rehabilitation project. 
 
The project includes GIS mapping of the existing sewer system and assessing the 
condition of the sewer system, as well as the available capacity of the sanitary 
sewer collection system. 
 
The total project budget is $400,000, and no City contribution is required. The 
project is fully grant-funded. 
 
The ordinance appropriates the project funding and establishes a project budget. 
 

Mayor Pro Tem Hunt moved to approve all the items on the Consent Agenda. Council 
Member Sellars seconded. Motion unanimously approved 5 – 0. 
 
Mayor York announced that Council Members Bratton and Shepherd were both out 
with excused absences. 

 
7. Regular Agenda 

A. Consideration of Thomasville Pay and Classification Study  

City Manager Brandt provided an updated study proposal for Council’s 
consideration. There were two modifications to what was presented at 
Committees. He explained that in June of 2023, Council approved grade changes 
for the Recreation Program Manager and P&R Maintenance Superintendent from 
Grade 26 to Grade 31 to bring those positions in line with other positions, as part 
of the Winding Creek Integration with P&R. The original proposed study did not 
account for the change for the Recreation Program Manager. This has been 
addressed in this version. Additionally, the Sanitation Supervisor position was 
inadvertently set at a Grade 27. It should have been set at Grade 28, to keep it in 
line with other supervisor positions in Public Works. 
 
As we have discussed, salaries for City employees have been lagging behind other 
municipalities for some time. This was the first inclusive study undertaken for the 
City since the early 2000s. Every position was studied and almost every position 
had a grade change that will result in an increased salary for our employees. Our 
goal was to get to the average pay of the area. On average, we are within 5% of 
the average. Another goal was to move all employees to $15 hour starting salary. 
While we did not quite get there, we are very close and much more competitive. 
There was more than a $2 increase to our starting salary for our laborer positions. 
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He requested that City Council approve the Pay and Classification Study with an 
effective date of January 7, 2024 to provide adequate time to meet with employees 
and ensure the adjustments can be applied correctly for each employee. He said,  
 

“This was a long process, and I thank each employee who 
participated in it - who met with PTRC staff, and filled out 
questionnaires. I also want to thank Finance Officer Thomas Avant, 
Human Resources Director Alisa Quick, and ACM Eddie Bowling for 
their long hours reviewing and processing this work. Lastly, I want to 
thank you, the City Council, that authorized this study to be done on 
our employees’ behalf, and have taken the steps necessary to fund 
it moving forward. It’s a very big ask that we have made, but we 
believe that we have some very good employees, and this is our best 
way to attract and retain those employees.” 

 
Council Member Williams moved to approve the proposed Pay Study with an 
effected date if 1/07/24. Mayor Pro Tem Hunt seconded. 
 
Council Member Thrift said, “This is something that this Council, with City 
Administration, has wanted to do for several years now. It’s a big undertaking, but 
I always say, ‘Without our employees, we can’t provide services to our citizens.’ 
So we appreciate our employees, and we want to make sure they’re fairly paid for 
that.” 
 
Council Member Williams said it takes a lot of people to run a city, and she added, 
“It’s difficult to find people who are good and qualified and dedicated and want to 
stay, and we’ve done that. So I think that this will be a really great way to keep 
them here.”  
 
Motion unanimously approved 5 – 0. 
 

B. Consideration of Capital Project Ordinance – ARPA State Grant Waterline 
Replacement Project 
 
City Manager Brandt explained that this is a combination of two $500,000 ARPA 
grants that we received from the State for waterline replacement projects. This will 
establish a project ordinance and planning the engineering work necessary to do 
upgrades to waterlines and replace 4” galvanized pipes in areas of the City with 
new lines. 
 
Mayor Pro Tem Hunt moved to approve this Capital Project Ordinance. Council 
Member Sellars seconded.  
 
Council Member Williams said the City Council Members have focused on the 
City’s strategic priorities. They worked hard to be good stewards of the various 
funding opportunities the City has received and approved many infrastructure 
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projects using grant funds. She thanked the staff who worked hard to get the grant 
funding. 
 
Motion unanimously approved 5 – 0. 
 

C. Consideration of Contract with Aqua Tech for Aquatic Center Services 
  
City Manager Brandt reported that the City contracted with AquaTech this past 
year to manage the pool facilities at TACC. They did an excellent job of providing 
the lifeguards and maintaining the pool and restroom areas. They kept us staffed 
and operational. They proposed a 3-year contract moving forward.  
 
He said to address requests from the community to stay open longer, the contract 
provides for weekend operational hours from Memorial Day until schools close, but 
will extend operations for another week in August.  
 
Council Member Thrift moved to approve this contract. Council Member Shell 
seconded. Motion unanimously approved 5 – 0. 

 
D. Consideration of Leave of Absence (through 3/1/24) – Jeannette Shepherd 

Mayor York received a request from Council Member Shepherd for a leave of 
absence due to health reason, effective 11/20/23 through 03/01/24. 
 
Council Member Thrift moved to approve this leave of absence request. Mayor Pro 
Tem Hunt seconded.  
 
Everyone wished her well. 
 
Motion unanimously approved 5 – 0. 

 
8. Committee Reports and Appointments, Mayor’s Report and Appointments, City 

Manager’s Report, City Attorney’s Report   
 
Everyone wished Council Member Sellars well in her new position on Thomasville’s 
first elected Board of Education. She and her persistent positivity will be definitely 
missed on the City Council. 
 
Mayor Pro Tem Hunt stood in for Mayor York at the Miss Thomasville Pageant, and 
he said he was thoroughly impressed with the young ladies. He highly recommended 
that everyone attend this event at some point.  
 
Council Member Shell said it has been an honor to work with Wendy Sellars over the 
past two years. She will miss her, but she will keep in touch. 
 
She also wished Council Members Bratton and Shepherd a speedy recovery. 
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Council Member Thrift thanked Beautification and City Staff for a wonderful Light Up 
the Holidays. He said it was a very nice event with a record amount of attenders. 
 
Regarding Wendy Sellars, he said, “We’re going to miss you, but I know you’re going 
to do good things with the School Board.” 
 
Council Member Sellars wished the citizens and City staff a happy Thanksgiving. She 
announced that her organization, Hugs Heal Thomasville, which gives out food, 
clothing and other things throughout the year, provides a free Thanksgiving meal with 
all the trimmings to anyone in our community who is in need. CCM has partnered with 
Hugs Heal Thomasville again this year to provide this meal on Thanksgiving, 
November 23rd at 10 W. Guilford Street from 11 AM – 1 PM.  
 

She then thanked “the citizens of Thomasville for entrusting me with this 
huge responsibility. It has been an honor and a privilege to serve you in 
this capacity. The journey has not been an easy one. Being a part of the 
City Council takes a large amount of dedication, time, energy, and a lot of 
opening your mind to new possibilities. As a Council member, you must 
always remember that the best interests of Thomasville is always first 
above anything. This role has been challenging and rewarding on so many 
levels. As part of this Council and previous Councils, we have 
accomplished so much since I was first elected in 2015. I know 100% that 
the work will continue. I am sure that the Council now and future Councils 
will continue the great work in our City. I also want to thank the Mayor and 
my fellow Council members for allowing me the opportunity to work with 
you all in so many capacities. We have worked extremely hard on the 
success of Thomasville, and I will support each of you in your continued 
work for what is in the best interests of Thomasville. I also want to thank 
our leadership team, our City Manager, Assistant City Manager, City 
Attorney and every City employee who keeps our City running as smoothly 
as possible. I thank you for doing such a great job and for serving our 
citizens to the best of your abilities. City government and City service is not 
easy. It’s a lot of hard work that you do daily, and I want you to know that 
the work you do every day does not go unnoticed or unappreciated. I have 
had many awards, accolades and titles in my life, but serving my 
community and serving on this Council are two of my most cherished 
achievements. Again, I want to say how appreciative I am of this 
opportunity. As I move into a new but familiar role as a member of the 
Thomasville City Board of Education, I look forward to working and 
partnering together to bring the best education we can possibly provide to 
our Thomasville City School students and families. I look forward to seeing 
the continued amazing work that this City Council will do in the future… 
Thank you so much, City Council, for your service, and please know that 
you are definitely appreciated.” 
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Council Member Williams said she has learned so much from Wendy Sellars over the 
last couple of years. She said Hugs Heal Thomasville is “indicative of who Wendy is 
as a person. She just does this. She came to CCM a long time ago, and she has done 
it ever since. That’s a huge undertaking, but she does it because she knows that it’s 
good for people.” She thanked her for setting that example. 
 
She also thanked Thomas Avant and the Finance Department staff for their work in 
getting the audit where it was. She said, “The City is in excellent financial health, and 
that’s a huge blessing for our citizens and for Council to be able to do what they need 
to do.  
 
She said she was very excited about the pay study, which was a lot of work for a lot 
of people. She added, “To be able to more fairly compensate people for the work that 
they do for our citizens and our City is incredibly important for the health of Thomasville 
going forward. So, thank you to everybody who made that happen.” 
 
She congratulated Council Member Hunter Thrift on getting married. 
 
She thanked Beautification and everyone who made Light Up the Holidays happen. 
 
She also thanked City Clerk Wendy Martin for the work that she does. She said, “On 
this (pay study) sheet of City employees, there are a ton of unsung heroes, but I got 
to thinking about one of them during this meeting with our consent agenda. The first 
thing on the consent agenda is always ‘Approval of Minutes.’ And we never even have 
to talk about it, because they’re always right. It’s never a concern. We always have 
them. They’re always right. And that’s amazing. It’s a huge undertaking to document 
everything that happens in a city, and then to keep it all organized. I can’t keep my 1’ 
x 2’ space right here organized, and I’ve been sitting here for 30 minutes, so for Wendy 
to do what she does for our City is really incredible. She’s a blessing to work with, too. 
So, she’s my unsung hero of the City for today, and I want to shout her out.” 
  
Mayor York enjoyed attending a retired firefighter dinner in November.  
 
He congratulated Council Members Shell and Williams for being re-elected and 
Council Member elect JacQuez Johnson for winning the election. He looks forward to 
working with them. He advised that they will each have four-year terms. The other 
Council Members and Mayor York’s terms will be up in two years.  
 
He attended the 139th anniversary at the First Missionary Baptist Church. He believes 
they are still located in the same location where they started. He congratulated them 
on their many years of ministry.  
 
He had the honor of attending Thanksgiving luncheons at the YMCA and with the City 
Senior Group. 
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He agreed that the Light Up the Holiday event was wonderful. He said the crowd was 
huge, perhaps the largest group to ever attend. They had food trucks and fun activities 
for all ages; the tree lit up beautifully; Santa Claus was there. It was a great kick-off 
for the holidays. 
 
He reminisced about Wendy Sellars, saying they had their start together, because he 
was elected Mayor the same year she became a Council Member. He said, “You’ve 
been one person that I could go to. I know we’ve had some challenges in some 
different areas, and you’ve stepped up in those positions and really helped us work 
through some things. When I needed someone to represent me when you were Mayor 
Pro Tem, you were right there ready to go. She has always been an encourager of 
everybody on council, including myself. She is always positive, always smiling and 
always have a positive attitude. I really appreciate the time that I’ve been able to spend 
with you, and I’ve got to know you quite well during this time. It’s not over, because 
you’re in another elected office now…I’m sure you’ll be a good custodian of those 
funds with the Board (of Education.) Thank you for all you’ve done here. Thank you 
for your School Board service before, and for what’s coming up.” 
 
City Manager Brandt said Light Up the Holidays was a great kick off of the holiday 
season. He advised that there would be many other holiday events coming up in 
December that he hopes people will also attend. 
 
He reported that he had the pleasure of attending a swearing-in ceremony for six new 
police officers: Jessica Brixius, Ethan Foushee, Edwin Ruben Lopez Hernandez, 
Jonathan Lambeth, James Tysinger, and Matthew Hernandez. He congratulated and 
welcomed the new officers. 
 
In addition, at that event, Chief Carter recognized members of the SWAT Team with 
the Thomasville Police Department Medal of Valor for their actions on June 1, 2023. 
On that date, Davidson County Sheriff Department requested back-up assistance for 
an active shooter that ambushed and wounded a deputy near Denton. Our SWAT 
Team, along with other area teams, activated at the scene and came under heavy fire 
from a well-armed civilian. Through the combined actions of these SWAT Teams, the 
shooter was neutralized.  
 
The following officers received the Medal of Valor for their actions on June 1, 2023:  
 

• Master Police Officer II Joshua Alcon 
• Master Police Officer II Travis Clodfelter 
• Master Sergeant Rusty Fritz 
• Sergeant Chris Leonard 
• Lieutenant Jamie McClanathan 
• Police Officer II Chase Poole 
• Master Police Officer Matthew Reeves 
• Master Police Officer Adam Rollins 
• Corporal Joseph Sutton 
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City Manager Brandt said, “Their actions represent the values of the Department (and 
by extension, the City) of: Integrity, Courage, Loyalty, Professionalism, and 
Accountability. I think it’s important that we realize when our officers are specially 
called to the duties of a SWAT Team, they are put in danger. They train incessantly, 
and that evening their training proved to work.” 
 
In addition, the new Special Operations Vehicle also did its job and saved lives. It 
stopped bullets that were intended for our officers, and all of our officers survived the 
event. 
He added that the officers are well-deserving of the accolades, and he applauds them 
for their actions. 
 
Regarding Wendy Sellars, he said she helped introduce him to Thomasville when he 
was first hired as Assistant City Manager. She helped him learn about the City. He 
vouched for the fact that she’s always smiling and has a positive outlook. He was glad 
to attend a couple Main Street Conferences with her over the years. He said he looks 
forward to working with her in a new role. 
 
He closed by wishing everyone a happy Thanksgiving. 
 
City Attorney Whitman clarified that the vandalism sustained by some city vehicles 
and Downtown buildings was done by one troubled individual, not gangs. He was 
swiftly arrested, and the vandalism is being taken care of.  
 
She thanked Wendy Sellars for her service. She said, “It has been a blessing. You’re 
one of those people that you can say ‘Our lives have been blessed and better off for 
having known you. I look forward to continuing to work with you in other ways. But 
thank you very much for all you have done.” 
 
Assistant City Manager Bowling also thanked Wendy Sellars. He has had the chance 
to serve in the City in different capacities during her tenure. She always showed up; 
she was always there; she always had the positive attitude; and she always listened 
to City staff. That has been most important, as an employee, to have somebody who 
was willing to listen and make decisions on behalf of the city. He said, “Thank you. 
Thank you for your service. Thank you for what you do for our community, not just as 
a city Council member. You show up when others don’t. So, I really appreciate the 
involvement. The Thanksgiving dinner that you provide for people in our community 
that you’ve served. You could have kicked your feet up and decided not to do it. Thank 
you for that.” 
 
He also thanked the Council members for putting their employees first by adopting a 
Pay and Classification study. A lot of work went into it. You stepped up and you 
ensured that the employees were taken care of. For that, we’re incredibly thankful for 
what you’ve done for our employees. 
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He added a shout out to the Finance Department. He said, “When most cities haven’t 
submitted their audit, ours has already been approved by the LGC, and that’s huge. 
Knowing the volume of work and how many pieces of paper had to come together to 
be audited and reviewed. It was a huge undertaking by Erik Krpejs and Thomas Avant, 
specifically. They’ve put in a lot of long hours, and we’re thankful for that.” 

 
9. Additional Items – N/A 

 
10. Adjournment – Council Member Sellars moved to adjourn. Council Member Shell 

seconded. Motion unanimously approved 5 – 0.  



 
 

MINUTES FOR THE SPECIAL CALLED MEETING OF THE THOMASVILLE CITY 
COUNCIL ON MONDAY, NOVEMBER 27, 2023 AT 4:00 PM AT 20 STADIUM DRIVE, 
THOMASVILLE, NC. 

 
Elected officials in attendance: Mayor Raleigh York, Jr.; Mayor Pro Tem Doug Hunt; and 
Council Members Ron Bratton, Wendy Sellars, Lisa Shell, Hunter Thrift and Payton 
Williams. Council Member Jeannette Shepherd was on a medical leave of absence. 
 
1. Call to Order – Mayor York called the meeting of the Thomasville City Council to order. 

 
2. Closed Session – Personnel  

 
Council Member Thrift moved to go into closed session for personnel matters. Mayor 
Pro Tem Hunt seconded. Motion unanimously approved 6 – 0. No action was taken in 
closed session. Council returned to open session. 

 
3. Council Appointments 

A. Pursuant to NCGS §128-41, Council Member Thrift moved to appoint Neal Grimes 
as interim council member while Jeannette Shepherd is on a medical leave of 
absence, beginning immediately through March 1, 2024. Mayor Pro Tem Hunt 
seconded. Motion unanimously approved 6 – 0.  

 
B. Council Member Sellars moved to approve Council Member Ron Bratton’s request 

for a medical leave of absence, beginning immediately through March 1, 2024 or 
sooner if he requests to return before then. Mayor Pro Tem Hunt seconded. Motion 
unanimously approved 5 – 0. Council Member Bratton didn’t vote. 

 
 Mayor York added that both leaves of absence would be with pay and benefits. 

 
C. Pursuant to NCGS §128-41, Council Member Thrift moved to appoint Pat Shelton 

as interim council member while Ron Bratton is on a leave of absence, beginning 
immediately through March 1, 2024 or sooner, if he requests to return before then. 
Mayor Pro Tem Hunt seconded. Motion unanimously approved 6 – 0.  
 

D. On behalf of the Personnel/Finance Committee, Council Member Thrift moved to 
appoint Roger Bryant to the ABC Commission. Council Member Williams 
seconded. Motion unanimously approved 6 – 0. 

 
4. Adjournment – Council Member Sellars moved to adjourn. Council member Shell 

seconded. Motion unanimously approved 6 – 0.  
 

____________________________ 
 Raleigh York, Jr., Mayor 

____________________________ 
Wendy S. Martin, City Clerk 
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